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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of February 10, 2005

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Kerwin called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Jameel, Lentz, and Kerwin


Arrived Late:
Commissioner Hunter (arrived at 8:50 p.m.)


Absent:
Commissioner Hawawini


Also Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Commissioner Jameel moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Hunter absent during voting).

CONSENT CALENDAR
1. Approval of Draft Minutes of January 13, 2005


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the Consent Calendar.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Hunter absent during voting).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Kerwin acknowledged receipt of supplemental staff reports regarding the 1 San Bruno Avenue project.

OLD BUSINESS
1. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  601 San Bruno Avenue; Design Permit DP-3-04; Design Permit to remodel/expand existing single-family residence into a triplex; T.P. Lam Architects, applicant; Tai Hing Peter Lam & Mei Yuet, owners; APN 007-362-110


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant requested that this item be continued to the March 10 meeting.


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this matter to the meeting of March 10.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Hunter absent during voting).


2.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  1 San Bruno Avenue; Design Permit DP-3-02 and Use Permit UP-15-02, Mitigated Negative Declaration for mixed-use project consisting of 15 residential units above 3,697+/- sq. ft. of commercial floor area and a 30-parking-space garage in a 2- to 3-story building; William L. Riddle, applicant; Christopher D. Cook for 1 San Bruno LLC, owner; APN -007-223-110, -120 & -130


Senior Planner Tune noted the proposed building consists of a two-story portion facing San Francisco and San Bruno Avenues, with awninged storefronts and ceramic tile detailing focused on a recessed entry at the street corner adjoining a brick outdoor yard, and a three-story portion set back from San Bruno Avenue with an adjoining one-story extension of the street-level garage.  The stuccoed building’s color scheme would be similar to that of the Visitacion Gardens Senior Apartments, dark tan with bluish-green, off-white, and brownish taupe trim.  Senior Planner Tune said a landscaped rear yard is proposed along the adjoining residential properties.


At the previous hearing on the proposed mitigated Negative Declaration for this project, Senior Planner Tune noted, the Planning Commission raised a number of questions.  In particular, Commissioners asked about the types of commercial uses and the traffic they could generate.  Senior Planner Tune reported that in response, staff consulted the latest edition of the Institute of Transportation Engineers’ Trip Generation Manual and determined that there are two types of commercial uses that would generate more trips per square foot of floor area than the original gas station; those two types are convenience stores and fast-food restaurants.  Senior Planner Tune suggested that the Planning Commission might want to address this issue through additional conditions of approval.


Senior Planner Tune said another issue raised was whether adequate parking would be provided.  He explained that the NCRO-2 District regulations require no parking for ground-floor storefront uses.  The parking requirement for the 15 residential units would be 23 garage spaces, and the applicant intends to provide 30 garage spaces.  In addition, by eliminating existing curb cuts, the number of on-street parking spaces could be increased from the existing four to as many as nine and a half, depending on what the City Council feels is appropriate.  Senior Planner Tune noted the width of San Francisco Avenue is currently only 35½ feet wide, and 36 feet is required for parking on both sides.


In order to gauge the amount of demand for on-street parking, Senior Planner Tune reported, the staff surveyed the use of existing parking in the area bounded by San Francisco Avenue and Inyo, Mariposa, and Alvarado Streets on seven different occasions, on both weekdays and weekends, and at different times of day and night.  The staff found that no more than 70 percent of the on-street parking spaces were occupied at any of the times surveyed.


Senior Planner Tune said a third issue is whether this project should be required to provide units affordable to low- and moderate-income households.  He noted this question was forwarded to the City Council, and the Council determined that the project should not be exempt from providing 15 percent of its units as affordable.  In addition, Councilmembers recommended that the project be subject to a right of first refusal by first-time homebuyers qualified by the City, and that the project be required to include a solar energy component.  Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the proposed new conditions of approval to address these points.


Senior Planner Tune noted that at a meeting last March, the Planning Commission recommended that 10 percent of affordable units be made affordable for moderate-income people at the lower third of that range, and 5 percent for low-income households at the lower third of that range.  Senior Planner Tune observed that because the City Council will be approving the affordable housing agreement,  it might be better to rephrase Condition DDD to simply require the property owner to enter into an agreement satisfactory to the City Council and to recommend specific points that should be included.


Senior Planner Tune said there are a few minor issues regarding the design details that staff recommends addressing through Conditions A, B, and C.  Those provide that the outer upper corners of the walls separating decks and balconies should be rounded rather than angled, that these walls should be painted tan to blend with the building rather than the off-white trim color, and that the building’s exterior at the southeast corner be broken up with trellis work reflecting the design of the garage window grilles.


Senior Planner Tune stated that the key design issue before the Planning Commission is whether the 35-foot-high portion of the building is appropriate for the NCRO-2 District.  He said the Downtown Design Guidelines indicate that the portion of the building over 28 feet tall should be stepped back from the front of the building.  He drew attention to the staff’s sketches of typical sight lines for pedestrians showing relationships between building heights and distances in terms of visibility.  Senior Planner Tune noted that the staff also prepared a massing model to show how the building would look to pedestrians.  Based on this research, staff concludes that very little of the proposed third floor would be visible to pedestrians on San Francisco Avenue; more can be seen from the opposite side of San Bruno Avenue, but the applicant is downplaying the design of this portion of the building to minimize its visual impact.


Senior Planner Tune said the staff report details the findings required for approval of the Design Permit and Use Permit.  He recommended that the Planning Commission approve the Mitigated Negative Declaration and conditionally approve the Design Permit and Use Permit, with the additional conditions he described.


Commissioner Lentz asked if there were any City guidelines regarding the appearance of buildings.  Senior Planner Tune noted the General Plan talks about maintaining the intimate pedestrian scale of downtown while respecting the individual right to expression through architecture.  The NCRO-2 District regulations, the Downtown Design Guidelines, and the Design Permit findings encourage elements like recessed entryways, landscaping at the street, and trim details that enhance the pedestrian experience.  Senior Planner Tune added that the City has tried to avoid imposing any particular architectural style on downtown developments.


Commissioner Lentz noted Page G.2.4 of the staff report indicates the City Engineer would have the property owner take financial responsibility for remediating contaminated soil under the sidewalk and street, and he asked which Condition addresses this concern.  Senior Planner Tune directed attention to Condition G.


Commissioner Lentz said he liked the idea of trelliswork recommended by the staff.  He observed that the staff report mentions landscaping of the second-floor courtyard, and he asked if the open area on the third floor will be landscaped.  Senior Planner Tune replied that there will be a planter area around the perimeter of that portion of the building.  Commissioner Lentz suggested that tall trees or shrubs at the rear of the courtyard might help soften the appearance of the third story.


Commissioner Jameel noted that staff’s analysis of traffic issues identified two types of commercial uses that could increase traffic in the area.  Senior Planner Tune welcomed direction from the Planning Commission as to whether the City should regulate the types of commercial uses allowed in this building.  He said the current zoning regulations do not distinguish between different types of restaurants and stores.  He noted the Planning Commission might want to add a condition banning fast-food restaurants and convenience stores because of their potential traffic impacts.  Commissioner Jameel expressed support for adding that condition.


Commissioner Jameel drew attention to the last sentence in Condition D on Page G.2.19, and recommended replacing the word “any” before “recommendations” with “all.”


Commissioner Jameel noted the Planning Commission previously discussed the idea of putting a traffic roundabout on that corner where several streets meet, and he asked if that was discussed with the applicant.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the suggestion was forwarded to the City Engineer, who determined there was insufficient room to create a workable roundabout at that location.  Commissioner Jameel asked about the possibility of asking the developer to provide some extra space as part of the project.  Community Development Director Prince pointed out that the footprint of the building is already very close to the property boundaries.


Commissioner Jameel expressed concern about blocking sight lines at the intersection and impairing visibility for drivers.  He noted it might be best to prohibit parking in the curbside spaces closest to the corner for that reason.  Senior Planner Tune said the City Engineer talked about using tree bulbs to bring the curb out toward the street as a traffic calming measure.  He pointed out that some parking spaces might have to be sacrificed to maintain safe visibility, but it might be possible to offset some of those effects by eliminating or reducing the existing curb cuts.  Senior Planner Tune added that the results of staff’s parking survey indicated there was plenty of street parking available in that area.


Commissioner Lentz noted proposed Condition M requires the developer to widen San Francisco Avenue to a minimum width of 36 feet, so more on-street parking could become available as a result of the street widening.


Commissioner Lentz asked for more details on the amount of traffic generated by certain types of commercial uses.  Senior Planner Tune referred to the trip generation estimates on Page G.2.74.  Commissioner Lentz proposed adding a condition prohibiting commercial uses that exceed a certain threshold of traffic generation.  He noted this would avoid singling out particular types of commercial uses.


Commissioner Jameel observed that proposed Condition P requires separate water meters for each unit.  He asked if separate gas and electric meters will also be required.  Senior Planner Tune said Condition P was added by the City Engineer because the City’s responsibility only extends to water meters.  He added that separate gas and electric meters can be required as a condition for a condominium permit.


Commissioner Jameel noted each condominium unit should also be responsible to pay its own garbage disposal costs, and he recommended that the City develop language to that effect.


Commissioner Lentz asked whether the entire roof will be covered with solar panels.  Senior Planner Tune suggested asking this question to the applicant.  Commissioner Lentz raised concerns about possible visual impacts for residents higher on the mountain.

Chairman Kerwin opened the public hearing and invited the applicant to address the Planning Commission.  He asked whether the new conditions proposed by the Planning Commission were acceptable.


William Riddle, project architect and applicant, clarified that the northwest corner of the building will be set back approximately 30 feet from the curb, so it will not substantially impair sight lines at the intersection.  


Mr. Riddle stated that Best Design worked long and hard to come up with a project for this location that will benefit the entire community.  He noted the tenants of 15 condominiums will patronize local businesses, and the commercial space will provide much-needed local retail services.  He pointed out that the proposed building maintains the scale established by the hardware and the senior center, and it will enhance the gateway to Brisbane’s downtown area.  Mr. Riddle said the tiles on the first floor and the top of the parapet will incorporate a star motif.


Mr. Riddle noted the project was designed to be as environmentally sensitive as possible, incorporating solar power, energy-efficient appliances, walls with high insulation value, and a small electric vehicle for use by tenants.  He said materials were selected to provide a healthy indoor environment and reduce demand on natural resources.  Because of lower utility and maintenance costs, the residential units will be more affordable than those in other buildings.


Mr. Riddle commented that of the 59 conditions being proposed, the applicant has concerns about only three.  First, referring to Condition B, he noted that changing the shape of the privacy barriers between balconies to a curve may not look as attractive from an architectural perspective.  Mr. Riddle noted Condition DDD designates Units A and B as the moderate- and low-income units, and Condition EEE says that Unit B will be the accessible unit.  He suggested taking more time to look at other possibilities before making a definite decision on these items.  He expressed a willingness to work with the staff to development mutually satisfactory solutions to these issues.


Senior Planner Tune explained that the staff identified Unit A as the moderate-income unit because the square footage comes closest to the average for all units.  He noted the applicant had previously proposed designating Unit B as the accessible unit.  Mr. Riddle questioned the need to lock in those designations now; he recommended changing the conditions to require two affordable units and one accessible unit without specifying which units they will be.  He clarified that the applicant was not necessarily opposed to any of the conditions, but simply wanted to make sure the decisions were being made carefully and thoughtfully.  Mr. Riddle added that the applicant just received the four additional conditions proposed by the staff that day.  He requested more time to work with the staff and consider these items.


Chairman Kerwin noted the Planning Commission might want to postpone voting on the project until these issues are resolved or add language delegating decisions on those particular items to some future time.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the solar panels will cover the entire third-floor roof.  Mr. Riddle said the applicant plans to use as much roof area as possible, but there will be some space between the panels.  He added that the panels absorb rather than reflect energy, so glare will not be a problem.


Commissioner Lentz asked for more details about the landscaping plans for the second-floor courtyard area.  Mr. Riddle stated there will be plants around the perimeter and in two other areas; he added that the landscaping plan is still in the preliminary stages of development and will be refined later in the process.  Commissioner Lentz suggested considering trees or shrubs to soften the appearance of the rear wall.  Mr. Riddle noted that hanging plants from above might also be a possibility.


Commissioner Jameel asked about staff’s rationale for Condition B, requiring curved walls between the decks.  Senior Planner Tune recommended finding out why the architect chose angled walls in the first plan.  Mr. Riddle explained that although the building design has many curves, it also has a stairway with diagonal railing walls, and the angled walls were proposed to stay consistent with those lines.  He pointed out the elevation view of the building has no curves.


Senior Planner Tune said the staff recommended curved walls to match the rounded corner of the building.  He acknowledged that curves were not visible from the elevation view.  Senior Planner Tune added that it was up to the Planning Commission to determine this design detail.


Chairman Kerwin invited comments from audience members.


Kathy Wall, 101 Sierra Point Road, spoke in favor of the project.  She noted the existing empty lot is an eyesore, and anything would be an improvement.  She said she had some concerns about looking down on the solar panels, but expressed confidence that the applicant will be able to mitigate visual impacts.  Ms. Wall added that the project will provide needed affordable housing for the community.


Ms. Wall agreed with the staff’s finding that there is ample street parking in the area.


In terms of commercial uses, Ms. Wall said she would like to see a high-end grocery store or a pharmacy.


Commissioner Lentz asked Ms. Wall’s opinion on the proposed design.  Ms. Wall stated that she liked the design and believed it would fit well with the senior center and the hardware store.


Irene Oliver, 99 San Bruno Avenue, commented that there are some nice things going on in this neighborhood, and she cited the attractive Community Park at the town’s entrance, the senior center, and the nearby Teen Center as examples.  She expressed concern that allowing this project will change the character of the neighborhood and cause parking problems.  Ms. Oliver urged the City to require off-street parking for any new retail uses. 


Ms. Oliver noted that traffic is already a problem at certain times of day.  She noted many seniors enjoy walking in that area, and increased traffic will create a safety problem.


Ms. Oliver also pointed out that noise from the Teen Center and crowds at the summer concerts in the park might be disturbing to tenants of the building.


Ms. Oliver asked the City to keep the needs of the neighborhood residents in mind when considering this project.


Chairman Kerwin pointed out that the staff found there is adequate parking in the area, and the applicant plans to provide more on-site parking than the City requires.  He noted noise from the park concerts can be heard throughout town.  He said people moving into the new building will have to realize there will be times when special events generate noise and demand for parking.  Chairman Kerwin expressed his opinion it would be unreasonable to expect this applicant to provide parking to accommodate people attending these events.


Ms. Oliver said she simply wanted the Planning Commission to be aware of all the activities going on in the area.


Marie Gilbrecht, 233 Sierra Point Road, said that in the late 1940’s, her husband purchased the property at 1 San Bruno.  She noted the property has been sitting vacant for four years, and she expressed support for the project.  She commented that she liked the plans and believed the building will enhance the corner.  Ms. Gilbrecht recommended that the City move the skate park over near the dog park and create a parking lot in its place. 


Shaun Peterson, 165 Lake Street, said she appreciated the care and thought the Planning Commission was giving to this proposal.  She expressed concern about allowing a 35-foot-tall building, and she urged the Planning Commission to consider this issue carefully.  Ms. Peterson commented that the building design looks very attractive because of the landscaping enhancements.  However, she noted, the tallest portion of the building will still be visible.


Ms. Peterson questioned whether the site was a good location for retail uses.  She also recommended a thorough traffic study.


Ms. Peterson drew attention to the last paragraph on Page G.2.13 of the staff report and suggested looking at the possibility of including vents and chases on the north side.


Jim Bremer, 126 Alvarado Street, said he saw earlier versions of the plans and was impressed with how the project turned out.  He noted seeing the elevations was very important in helping people visualize how the project will look.  Mr. Bremer commented that the stepped-back approach will leave the corner open.  He expressed his opinion that the building will be a definite improvement.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Hunter absent during voting), and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz proposed limiting the kinds of commercial uses by setting a threshold based on traffic generation data.  Chairman Kerwin supported this approach.


Director Prince recommended a threshold high enough to allow a stand-alone supermarket.


Commissioner Jameel observed that the type of vehicles should also be considered.  He noted some kinds of businesses, like lumber supply, for example, tend to attract trucks and larger vehicles.  Other Commissioners pointed out that the size of the commercial space will rule out these types of businesses.  


Commissioner Hunter joined the meeting at 8:50 p.m.


Commissioner Jameel said he would prefer looking at the kind of business on a case-by-case basis rather than setting a trip generation threshold.  He pointed out that national data might not apply to Brisbane, and he recommended a more thorough traffic study that takes a variety of factors into account.  Director Prince observed that a traffic analysis is likely to include trip generation data; he expressed doubt that a more thorough study would yield different results.  He added that most of the customers for the businesses will be local.


Commissioner Hunter pointed out that the hours of trip generation probably vary considerably among different types of businesses.  He commented that a better approach might be to start by defining the kinds of businesses residents of Brisbane want to see at the gateway to the community.  He suggested using the trip generation data to help arrive at that definition.  Commissioner Hunter said he was inclined to prohibit any kind of drive-through businesses because of their impacts on traffic.


Chairman Kerwin recommended setting a numerical threshold rather than doing a traffic study and then deciding what kinds of businesses are desirable.


Commissioner Lentz proposed a threshold below 168 trips per day per 1,000 sq. ft. of floor area.  Chairman Kerwin pointed out that a threshold above 102.24 would eliminate most convenience stores, drive-in and walk-in banks, high-turnover sit-down restaurants, fast-food restaurants, and service stations.  He added that if a particular business could show data substantiating a lower trip generation number, it could still be considered.


Commissioner Hunter recommended banning all drive-through businesses.  Chairman Kerwin noted that the way the building is constructed will eliminate the possibility of drive-through businesses anyway.  He said he had no problem banning all drive-through businesses.


After some discussion, Commissioners decided to ban all drive-through businesses and uses generating more than 105 trips per weekday per 1,000 sq. ft. of floor area.  There was general consensus that Condition B should be deleted.  


Chairman Kerwin proposed revising Conditions DDD and EEE to simply require the developer to enter into affordable housing and accessible housing agreements satisfactory to the City Council.


Chris Cook, manager of 1 San Bruno LLC, owner of the property, said he would prefer to use Unit A as the accessible unit.  He expressed support for Mr. Riddle’s request to allow the developer and the staff more time to determine which specific units should be set aside as affordable and accessible.


Commissioner Lentz recommended designating Unit B accessible because of its proximity to the elevator.  Mr. Cook offered to make both units accessible.


Commissioner Hunter expressed his opinion that the units set aside as affordable and accessible should be like the other units in the building.  He observed that Unit A has an unusual floor plan, and Units H, I, J, and K have floor plans that might be better for disabled people.  He agreed that Chairman Kerwin that the key issue is requiring the developer to provide the units, and designating which units can be done at a later time.  Commissioner Hunter noted there may be a prospective buyer who is disabled and who prefers a specific unit, so it might be best not to pre-designate any units at this time.


Director Prince recommended that the Planning Commission set the parameters for the affordable and accessible units and then direct staff to work with the applicant to determine the specific units.  He noted an alternative would be to add a condition requiring the applicant to come back with a more specific proposal prior to issuance of a building permit.


Chairman Kerwin proposed deleting both Conditions DDD and EEE.  He said the City Council will have to approve the affordable housing agreement anyway, and the applicant will be coming back with a subdivision proposal, so there will be future opportunities to deal with these issues.


After some discussion, Commissioners concluded that Conditions DDD and EEE should be revised to simply require the applicant to provide affordable and accessible units.


Commissioner Jameel noted Ms. Peterson raised the issue of whether vents or chases should be included in the project.  Chairman Kerwin proposed not requiring these features, noting they may not be needed for the uses that will actually occupy the building.  Commissioner Jameel suggested adding a condition specifying that if vents and chases are required for a specific use, their location and appearance shall be subject to Planning Commission approval.  Other Commissioners expressed support for this approach.


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the Design Permit and Use Permit with the revised conditions proposed by the Planning Commission.  He clarified that Condition B will be deleted, Conditions DDD and EEE will be rewritten, and a new condition regarding vents and chases will be added.  


Commissioner Hunter asked about the proposed color scheme.  Chairman Kerwin noted sample materials were reviewed at the last meeting.  Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the colored drawing.  He noted Condition C provides that the actual colors will be approved by the Community Development Director. 


Commissioner Lentz noted the Commission also decided to add a condition prohibiting drive-through uses and setting 105 trips per day per 1,000 sq. ft. of floor area as the threshold for any uses in the commercial spaces. 


The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


At 9:45 p.m., the Planning Commission took a brief recess.  Chairman Kerwin reconvened the meeting at 9:50 p.m.

NEW BUSINESS
1. Election of Officers


Commissioner Hunter moved to elect Commissioner Lentz chairperson of the Planning Commission for the coming year.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.


Chairman Lentz welcomed volunteers for vice chair, and both Commissioner Jameel and Commissioner Hunter expressed interest in serving.


Commissioner Kerwin recommended following the normal rotation sequence for choosing the vice chair, and other Commissioners agreed.


Chairman Lentz moved to elect Commissioner Jameel vice chair.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


There were no items brought to the Planning Commission’s attention by the staff.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


There were no items initiated by commissioners.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Chairman Lentz moved to adjourn to the regular meeting of February 24, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter, and the meeting was adjourned at 10:10 p.m.

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Richard B. Kerwin, Chairman
Community Development
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